Campus Unrest: May 1970

This issue of The Gargoyle goes to press as the Law School rides out the wave of student unrest that swept the nation in May, 1970.

The Law School has remained open throughout. A student-called strike protested the President's decision to act in Cambodia and the death of four students at Kent State University. For several days the Law Building filled occasionally with tear gas, drifting in from the turmoil on campus. The Law Building itself sustained some minor damage.

For a few days class attendance sagged under the combined effects of the campus turmoil and the student strike. Frustration, despair and even fear reached unprecedented levels, creating special needs that had to be met. Formal arrangements were made for several days of meetings and discussions directed both at the causes of the unrest and at the problems generated by it.

On the education front, the Law

Faculty adopted temporary rules aimed at meeting student needs and preserving their interest in maintaining academic standards required to practice. Law students will be permitted to take their semester finals either as scheduled in spring or during a special exam period to be set in September, 1970. Course assignments for the balance of the semester were made available, allowing those who wished to find calmer places than the campus to study until things cooled off.

At this time law class attendance has risen to normal or almost normal levels. Many law students are also involved in various projects designed to effect orderly change through democratic procedures: programs to bring information to the public regarding issues involved in the war and to aid persons desiring to communicate with their official representatives.

THE GARGOYLE

Bulletin of the University of Wisconsin Law School, published quarterly. **SUMMER, 1970** VOL. 1, NO. 4

Ruth B. Doyle, editor

Publication office, 213 W. Madison St., Waterloo, Wis. Second class permit pending at Waterloo, Wisconsin.

POSTMASTER'S NOTE: Please send form 3579 to "Gargoyle", University of Wisconsin Law School, Madison, Wisconsin. Subscription Price 50¢ per year for members, \$1.00 per year for non-members.

AN INVITATION

All Alumni who will attend the American Bar Association Convention in St. Louis are invited to visit Dean Kimball's suite at the Sheraton-Jefferson Hotel, on Tuesday and Wednesday, August 11 and 12 from 4:30 to 6:30 p.m.

PRIZE WINNERS ANNOUNCED AT SPRING PROGRAM



ROGER WIRTH George H. Young Award Dane County Bar Association



ANGELA B. BARTELL Joseph E. Davies Award



EDWARD PARSONS U.S. Law Week Award



WILLIAM WHITE Daniel H. Grad · Award



JAMES CLARK Editor-in-Chief, Wisconsin Law Review, Hagenah Prize



Dalberg Prize

GREETINGS FROM THE PAST PRESIDENT:

Dear Fellow Alumni:

It has been my pleasure to serve as President of the Board of Directors of the Wisconsin Law Alumni Association during the past year. This completes ten years of close association with the law school on the Board of Visitors and Board of Directors.

Originally it was not my intention to become "involved" for ten years. It is one of those appointments which you expect to enjoy for a couple of years in a relaxed sort of way and step aside.

Two initial contacts on these Boards caused some change in direction in my thinking. Harlan Rogers of Portage had been on the Board for a number of years. Mr. Rogers is a very inspirational man. His interest and concern for legal education, his searching inquiry into the affairs of the law school and his attitudes about practicing lawyers and their training are inclined to have a lasting impact on those with whom he comes into contact. You find yourself caught up in the whole fascinating association.

George Young, formerly Dean, and now professor in the law school is another man who inspires interest and concern. George's association with the alumni and students is excellent. George is a close friend of the alumni and association with him on these boards raised an interest in supporting his objectives and attempting to organize alumni support.

Many subjects have been considered during these past ten years. It is my opinion that some of the most important are:

1. Law School visitation program. Several different types of visitations have been tried over the years. Some years the Board of Visitors met with faculty committees. The principle objective has been to test law school curriculum and other policies with the ideas of practicing lawyers and judges.

In the past year a two-day conference at the law school was held



Robert L. Curry

and the report of the program will be printed in this issue. I urge your reading and consideration of participation in future years.

2. General Practice Course. This summer program of the law school is unique. The course was conceived and developed by the joint planning of the law school faculty and the Board of Directors of the Alumni Association. Its success requires cooperation of practicing lawyers who must give at least a week of time to participate. The response of students has been extremely favorable.

In these times of emphasis on absence of communication we believe the foregoing two programs will offer the opportunity for effective contact where association is essential. The practicing lawyer has an obligation to be concerned with legal education. Wisconsin law alumni are effectively accepting this obligation by participation in these programs.

Of great importance also is the financial support of the alumni. In 1962, the Benchers Society was organized. This Society is now in its seventh year. The Benchers are a group of 100 lawyers who have contributed \$100 per year toward a \$10,000 annual fund to be used for scholarships, student loans and other objects in the interests of the law school. There have been only a few vacancies each year principally due to death or retirement.

In 1969 the Law School Fund was approved by the Board of Directors. The Board was convinced that greater alumni financial support was important to the well-being of the law school. There is an urgent need for funds if our law school is to be effective. Other law school alumni recognized this and have been actively engaged in fund raising. Michigan and Minnesota are well ahead of us. Initial response is encouraging but must be improved.

It has been our pleasure to associate in the last year with our new Dean Spencer Kimball. Dean Kimball has highly impressed us with his dedication to the job and his drive to accomplish. The Dean is a legal scholar with international reputation for eminence in his field. We believe the law school to be in good hands and urge you to become personally acquainted with Dean Kimball.

The Gargoyle is the idea of Dean Kimball. We hope you enjoy it and look forward to hearing about the law school and alumni activities.

Robert L. Curry

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Campus Unrest, May 1970	2
Prize Winners	2
Greetings from the Past President	3
Gargoyle Visits Three New York Alumni	4
Effland Honored	5
Visitors at the Law School	5
In Memorium— Rosamond E. Rice1	l
Third Annual General Practice Course Organized12	2
Dalberg Prize Winners Honored13	3
Brown, Currie Honored14	Į
SBA Honors Hurst12	ļ
WLAA Board of Directors, Board of Visitors Meet15	5
1970 Law Class Pledges \$150,000 Endowment Gift15	;